
[image: image1.png]



Steeple Hall at Mission Oak Grill
26 Green Street

Newburyport, MA  01950

QUARTERLY MEETING
Minutes

Tuesday, June 26, 2012
7:30 AM

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Joseph Bevilacqua, Fred Carberry, Paul Durant, Sr., Peter Matthews, Michael Munday, George Noel, Ann Ormond, Jason Parry, Donna Rivera, Michael Strem, Nancy Tariot, Bob Westcott, Cal Williams, Len Wilson
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Patrick Blanchette, Michael Collins, Ron Contrado, Brian DePena, Supt. William DeRosa, Steve Kfoury, Atty. Wendy Estrella, Julie Gadziala, Joe Gangi, Jr., Dr. Lane Glenn, Susan Jepson, Gary Hale, Robert Ingala, Supt. John Lavoie, Atty. Robert LeBlanc, Eric Mane, Maria Miles, Alberto Nunez, Kevin Page, Jeff Linehan, Dahianara Moran-Liranzo, Lester Schindel, Jeff Sheehy, Evan Silverio, Steve Salvo, Ray Wrobel, Stanley Usovicz, Juan Yepez
GUESTS PRESENT:
Mayor Donna Holaday, Arthur Chilingirian, Kory Eng, Susan Kanoff, Ellen Weinhold, Francisco Brea, Linda Piergeorge for Gary Hale, Deborah Andrews, Barbara Cross, Juan Bonilla, Jennifer Hilton, Gail Sokoloff
STAFF PRESENT:

Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Corina Ruiz, Mary Kivell, Odanis Hernandez, Susan Almono, Cristy Gomez
1.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Joseph Bevilacqua called the meeting to order at 7: 45 am thanking Newburyport Chamber President Ann Ormond for her assistance in scheduling this meeting.  He noted that we are a regional entity and try to meet in every community.  He recognized Mayor Holaday for doing a tremendous job and called on her for her remarks.
2.
Welcome & Report of Chair
Mayor Holaday said that she was at the city council meeting last evening until 11:00 pm but was pleased to be able to report that the FY’13 balanced budget was passed with a 1.5% increase without the use of free cash.  The mayor also reported on a debt exclusion vote for $72m of which $32m will be reimbursed by the state and will be used for a number of initiatives including a new elementary school and senior community center.  Mayor Holaday also said that she is concerned about the City’s  infrastructure and that they are starting a new business partners association.  She is visiting companies in the industrial park and intends to address their need and stimulate business investment into Newburyport.  The Chamber has been working hard and Mayor Holaday reported that the HMS Bounty is coming to Newburyport on July 13th.  There will also be a black tie Maritime Ball on August 3rd.
Joe Bevilacqua said that it is important for the Mayor and Chamber to have a strong working relationship.  We feel welcome here and thanked the Mayor for attending the WIB meeting after a late night with the city council.  
Joe said that he is co-chair of the Mass WIB and wanted to mention that it recently met at Northern Essex Community College in Haverhill.  Secretary Goldstein was at the meeting and in the meeting packet was a copy of a Boston Globe article on a successful MVWIB/Career Center program that she also commented favorably upon.
Joe further stated that funding will continue to decrease and we need to be on track with performance accountability.  There is talk of OJT and apprenticeship programs and not enough money in the system to simply do training.  The trend is toward continual learning with the workforce development area encouraged to work with community colleges as continuing learning laboratories.  
He said that the reality is that in some cases there are skills gaps and available jobs cannot be filled.  He said that workforce credentialing is the direction the country is taking. If implemented, a credential will mean the same in California as it does in the Merrimack Valley.  
There are different thoughts on what should happen to funding and to the national workforce development system. Change will depend on who gets elected in November 2012 but Joe said that regardless of who is elected, funding is likely to continue to going down.  Joe also said that the numbers of under-skilled workers continue to increase and that we should try to help people who just need a little boost to get and keep a job.  We need to give thought to how best to help people become part of the workforce.
3.
Approval of Minutes of April 24, 2012
Joe then asked for a motion on the minutes of the April 24, 2012 Quarterly board meeting.
Motion by Ann Ormond to approve the minutes of the April 24, 2012 meeting as submitted and seconded by Cal Williams.  Motion passed unanimously.

4
Reports of Committee Chairs

· Planning Committee
Planning Committee Chair Peter Matthews said this Planning Committee report will compare our year-to-date third quarter performance numbers with those of other regions in the State.  Please remember that we discussed the same quarterly numbers at our last meeting in April in Methuen.  Peter said that we will discuss them again today, this time in a statewide context.  A statewide comparison is different than comparing our numbers to our planned goals.  A statewide review perhaps more accurately gauges how effectively each region is spending its allocated resources.  Please also remember that our third quarter, April numbers were not up to FY 2012 levels - which had us first in most categories and either first, second or third in all of them out of the sixteen WIBs.  
We expect that Chile and his staff will get us closer to those levels in the fourth quarter but improvement may be increasingly more difficult when we now receive the eighth largest allocation in the State and it looks as if we will receive even more funding cuts.

Peter said that it’s not included in your package but that as of March we had the second highest number of employers served and the second highest number of employer services in the State and that we had the sixth largest number of job order listings.  We also had the fifth largest number of unemployed and underemployed clients in the State and the second highest number of Hispanics in that category.  
We are currently exploring why we had the 9th largest number of new clients overall and yet the 3rd largest number of clients 21 and under.  Our Veterans served numbers have also slipped a bit in statewide rankings.  As far as education goes, all of our client numbers rank between 5th and 7th in the State in every category from not a high school grad to possessing a doctoral degree.  
We had the 2nd highest number of job referrals and the lowest number of referrals to non-career center services.  We were generally in the middle of the pack as far as the number and types of services provided to unemployed and under-employed clients. 
The following information, copies of which are in the meeting package are also for the period before the start of the 4th quarter in April.  The sheets in the package outline what we’ve been doing specifically with Workforce Investment Act dollars.

Table 1 – Adult Participation & Activity Summary.  Peter said that the adult category is defined as people who have never worked or who have not worked for two years or more.  This sheet shows that we’re in seventh-place in total Adult Participants and in sixth place in new enrollments. We’re in eighth place in new training enrollments and in seventh place as far as adult clients enrolled in job training classes.  When they don’t receive training, adult category clients get non-training counseling, job referrals and help with things like resume preparation.

Table 2- Adult Exit and Outcome Summary.  We’re 5th in the State in the total number of Adult Exits, fifth in the total number of entered employments and seventh in hourly wage.  We’ve got good certificate achieved numbers and insofar as a certificate might help new workers keep jobs, our numbers are very good.

Table 3 - Adult Participant Characteristic Summary indicates that we have the highest percentage of Hispanics of any region, the 2nd highest percentage of welfare recipients but only the fifth highest grouping of people with below 9th grade reading and writing levels.  Peter said that we are checking why only 71% of adult category clients are listed as low income.  It appears that only 71% the low-income guidelines and that 29% are in are a separate self-sufficiency category.

Table 4 – Dislocated Worker Participation Summary describes our results with a different client category that is not the above mentioned ‘adult’ one. Dislocated workers are normally people collecting unemployment.  The total number of dislocated participants rank sixth in the state, as do our new enrollment and carry-in numbers.

Next page, Table 5- Dislocated Worker Exit & Outcome Summary, shows that our dislocated worker actual exit numbers are in 8th place statewide and that entered employments are also in 8th place.  Although we’re in 2nd place in our earned credential rate we’re in 9th place in average wages earned at exit.  It’s possible that credentials will help our clients keep their jobs longer than people without credentials but we need to do a better job of translating credentials into higher wages at exit.

Table 6 – Dislocated Worker Participant Characteristics Summary shows that we have the second lowest female participation rate in this category.  That may be because fewer women are unemployed in this region.  Only 77% of the dislocated workers on our roles are collecting UI and that’s fifth lowest percentage in the State.  The other 23% who are not on unemployment insurance are in a separate category because their unemployment benefits have times out but they are not in the ‘adult’ category.  Please also note that this region has the largest percentage of Hispanic Dislocated Workers – almost triple the state average of 11%.  It may be that many former Hispanic workers are having special difficulties finding new jobs but maybe not. Both the North and South Shore have even smaller percentages still collecting UI.
Youth are the third Workforce Investment Act client category and Youth Chairman Cal Williams will analyze the last three pages of the summary hand-out in his report. 

Peter then respectfully requested that board members consider that the numbers show that compared to other WIB regions in Massachusetts, we are doing a better than average job in most categories. The Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board receives the eighth largest amount of money of all regions in the state and in all but one category we were usually well above eighth place in the number of people successfully served.  The sole category where we were 9th was in average wages earned when our dislocated worker clients got off of unemployment. 

He said that Chili  and his staff have historically improved numbers in the fourth quarter and we hope that they can do it again.  But it may be getting much more difficult to do so because of decreasing WIA funding.  Between last year and this year, Federal WIA funding to Massachusetts was cut by almost 20%.  Commensurate staffing cuts have been avoided because last year we reduced the amount of WIA money dedicated to training and because employees were reassigned to non-WIA contracts. 
It is unclear how long we’ll be able to transfer employees around to be covered by other funding sources.  Like so many other cities and towns, the City of Lawrence is also increasingly cashed strapped.  It is especially concerned about its ability to continue funding staff retirement plans into the future.  We will be negotiating with the Mayor of Lawrence on how best to go forward.  The City is our fiscal agent and also the final decision-maker on how we spend WIA dollars.

The current ValleyWorks five-year charter ends at the end of this month.  Due to decreasing funds and uncertainty about the future, the Executive and Planning Committees both recommend that we extend the ValleyWorks Career Center Charter for one year with necessary amendments to the existing charter to be discussed and voted on both here and at the Planning Committee during that one-year extension. 
 During the next year, we will also explore the possibility of creating a RFP for a new career center operator.  We need to consider this option as another hedge moving forward.  The Career Center RFP will contain guarantees for its existing Executive Director and appropriate staff during the transition to ensure that services continue and provide assistance and guidance to the new operational entity.  None of us want change for change sakes but instead hope to optimize the effectiveness of workforce development dollars when it is increasingly clear that circumstances require us to do a lot more with a lot less.
Peter then moved for a motion that we extend the current ValleyWorks Career Center Charter for a year, that written amendments to the existing charter be brought for vote at either the Planning Committee or Quarterly Board meetings, and that the development of a Merrimack Valley Career Center RFP be explored with drafts brought to either Planning Committee or Quarterly Board meetings for discussion and possible vote.

Motion by Len Wilson seconded by Fred Carberry that we extend the current ValleyWorks Career Center Charter for a year, that written amendments to the existing charter be brought for vote at either the Planning Committee or Quarterly Board meetings, and that the development of a Merrimack Valley Career Center RFP be explored with drafts brought to either Planning Committee or Quarterly Board meetings for discussion and possible vote.  Motion passed.
· FY’13 Budget
Finance Director Tracy Myszkowski reported on the FY’13 proposed $7m budget which is still in the planning stage due to negotiations with partner staff.  The MVWIB budget is $567,000 at 8% for 7 staff; $457,000 for grants management; ValleyWorks Career Center $3m which is 43% of budget and added one youth admin and DCS at $2m which is 28% of budget and is adding 5 part-time specialists for a new program but eliminating two full time.  DCS requires that 30% funding amount for training and 30% for WIA youth for a total budget of $7m.  Executive Director Rafael Abislaiman interjected that 30% training allocation will need to be modified upwards if the State rejects the inclusion of about $17,500 in training support payments as part of the training line item and asked for the ability to make those changes if needed. Tracy also stated that salary and fringe are maintained at the levels submitted in last year’s budget, which contained a 3% increase that was not approved.
Motion by Len Wilson seconded by Cal Williams to accept the FY’13 budget report.  Motion passed.

Joe Bevilacqua said that he wanted to bring up another motion as the Commonwealth has not given us information on our entire funding allocation.  Total FY 2013 funding is still unclear.  Apart from the budget, the State is also giving extra time for the regions to suggest how they will each handle a variety of State and Federal actual and future workforce development changes.  In essence, we need to propose how we will do more with less.

Joe respectfully requested that the board consider approving the draft Plan Summary of changes from FY2012 to FY 2013 and that it authorize the Planning Committee to approve the final plan for submission.  The Planning Committee is involved in the development and planning of our programs and is equipped to evaluate the Annual Plan for submittal to the state.
Motion by Fred Carberry to authorize the Planning Committee to approve the final Annual Plan on behalf of the MVWIB seconded by Bob Westcott.  Motion passed unanimously.
· Youth Council
Youth Council Chair Cal Williams began his remarks stating that unlike adults, who are deemed eligible or ineligible for workforce development intensive services or training based on their income, work history and marketability, all low-income youth with certain barriers are eligible for intensive WIA services.  As you remember, we expanded this region’s youth barrier definition to include youth living in public housing or in a low-income area as defined by the U.S. Census or another reputable public agency.  With those additional barriers we can now serve low income youth who are doing ok or well in school and low-come youth who are not court-involved.
Cal began his review with Table 3 – Total Youth Participant Activities, which was the next page in WIA Participant Summary Packet.  This table lists youth enrollment in a variety of activities.  There are two categories of youth: Out-of-School Youth and In-school Youth. Out-of-School youth aren’t necessarily school dropouts.  They can also be high school graduates who are under 21.  In fact, Cal stated that member may remember that we have changed our out-of-school youth job training eligibility criteria so that we now use WIA dollars exclusively for those with either a high school diploma or a GED.  In-school youth are just that, they are still in-school.  We hope to serve a more in-school youth in the future.

At the end of the third quarter we had only twelve in-school youth participants in the listed activities. Eleven of those twelve participants are listed in the Occupation Skill column and were co-enrolled in WIA and year-round YouthWorks.  In YouthWorks they earned stipends by working after school at a variety of job sites.  Cal said that at the end of his remarks he would move for a motion to at least double the number of in-school youth to be served in FY’13.  We propose to help more low-income youth graduate from high school and then get a job or go to college or, as is usually the case, do both. To do so, we plan to create more of a balance between our in-school and out-of-school youth program numbers going forward.
Out of School Youth comprise over 80 percent of the members listed in Table 3 Total Youth Participant Activities.  We had the State’s seventh largest number of out-of-school youth participants and the third largest number enrolled in occupational skills training.  In every other listed category we were in 9th place or below.  Although occupational skills-training is important, we also need to do better in most of the other categories.   Cal said that we should, for example, be trying to involve some out-of-school youth in Department of Elementary and Secondary Education funded GED and ESL classes and others in area mentorship or guidance activities.

Cal said that the next table is Table 4 – In School Youth Exit and Outcome Summary Total again gives our cumulative numbers for both in- and –out of school youth as of March 31, 2012.  We had the sixth largest number of exits statewide and the second highest youth entered employment number.  We were fourth in average wage at job entry but because we set relatively high goals, we were sixth in terms of planned goal achievement to date.  We hope to try and improve the number of degrees and certificates youth earn.  We’re currently in eighth place in that category because that activity normally corresponds more to in-school youth programs and we currently have less than the statewide average of in-school youth - Youth Participant Activities.

To improve that situation, Cal requested that the board approve $80,000 in funding for an in-school youth training program at Haverhill High School.  We RFPd an in-school youth program on June 1st and two organizations submitted proposals.  Only one proposal had a clear and documented connection with an academic high school as required by the RFP.  Haverhill submitted an ambitious proposal to serve twenty-five at-risk in-school seniors to help them graduate and then either find a job or go to college or both.  Cal said that the staff and he are ready to answer questions related to this request and that after questions he would like your approval of his report to also mean an approval to fund an in-school program at Haverhill High School.  Hearing no questions.
Motion by Mike Strem seconded by Fred Carberry to accept the Youth Council report as presented and to approve the $80,000 in funding for the Haverhill High School in-school program.  Motion passed.

Cristy Gomez then gave an update on the Summer Youth Program.  Cristy said that she has been working with youth since 1990 beginning as the Youth Services Coordinator at ValleyWorks and oversees the Summer Jobs Program.  She said that they requested 212 youth and 20% must meet three barriers.  She continued stating that they received 756 applications and 665 were complete and in the lottery.  101 were not completed and letters were sent out with a deadline of May 25th.  Cristy said that they have been holding workshops as participants must complete 10 hours of workshops that include safety, health, and financial management.  She said that we have 350 positions and will match the youth based on their interests.  Cristy explained that 20% of participants must meet the high needs category that include court-involved; state custody; homeless.

Cal Williams said that the private sector needs to step up and offer youth summer jobs.  He asked any board members looking for a summer youth to contact Cristy.

5.
Report of Executive Director
Rafael said that the information he is providing will be posted on the MVWIB website.  Information on job opportunities in the state and some information on where the jobs are had been requested by several board members.  Ralph explained that Wanted Analytics partners with Monster.com searching all the want ads on the internet for jobs. He used this and Bureau of Labor Statistics resources for his presentation.  Rafael stated that President Obama has said that 4.5m jobs have been created nationwide in the last four years.  
Of the 4.5m jobs created, the vast majority are the service jobs listed on the distributed list. They are followed by professional/business services, education and health services; goods-producing, leisure & hospitality and then manufacturing.  Manufacturing is important to our region but not so great nationwide.  Although manufacturing employment has decreased 9% between 2005-2010 nationwide it started to rebound in Essex County. Here manufacturing employment increased by 0.2% from 293,893 to 294,461 between 2005-2010. Rafael said financial services were at about 30% of the national economy before the financial meltdown.  It is still hard hit but a couple of sectors are starting to move up.
Ralph then said in the ten occupations with the most workers, registered nurses are more numerous than bank tellers and machinists combined.  There have been significant increases in health care over the past 10-15 years but we don’t know how long it will continue that way.  Nursing is a very important job sector and the only one that is slightly above the middle in pay.  He continued stating that psychiatric technicians and organizational psychologists are four times the national mean in this area and that there were 27,340 software developers in Massachusetts in 2011 with a median hourly wage of $50 per hour.
Rafael then referred to the list of a large number of employers in Massachusetts. He stated that the average family in the United States earns $45,000 per year and that is with two people working.  Food prep is the biggest sector with a $9.13 per hour wage.  He said that the average person stays in their job for 2 ½ to 3 years and there are one million job openings each year.  He noted that general and operations managers earn $50 per hour.  Many are now in the dislocated worker category and Ralph asked whether the Board thought that we should help retrain them so they could again start paying taxes or whether we should instead use our funds to help lower income people get jobs.
Bob Westcott said that someone with higher skills has several things to step rely on without having to go on welfare.  Someone who is making $12-$13 hasn’t much to step back to.  Those with higher skills don’t need as much help to get back to work. 
Paul Durant, Jr. said that his experience hiring the underemployed is not positive.  You spend 6 months training them and after a year they are sending out resumes looking for higher paying jobs.  
George Noel said that the underemployed worker is a huge problem and we can’t forget those who are in low wage jobs.  It is reasonable to provide training to people who were formerly earning $50 per hour if they can again earn wages at those levels with a little help. We can focus investments and serve those who need short term training with a small WIB investment to keep them reemployed at the higher level.  

George cited an example of Polaroid in Waltham and the connections that were made through Rapid Response for some 38 workers who had the skills and were trained for another industry.  He said that he would not encourage anyone to settle for less.  George also said that he is interested in elevating all workers and not just union members.
Donna Rivera said that there are fewer jobs at $50 per hour than at the lower rate of $12-$13 per hour and we are not seeing much hiring at any level.  We need to figure out what people need for training to adapt their skills to opportunities in rising sectors.

Rafael said that Chili does a fine job getting $18 per hour for workers and that what the workforce system should now generally aim at is filling the gap between high school and college degrees.  We should help people get stackable credentials to go the extra steps after high school.  We should not be in the basic skills remediation business when there is high unemployment. 
Joe said that he would like to commend Ralph and the career center staff for their fine work.

6.
Presentation:  United Way Self Sufficiency Center
Joe then introduced Kory Eng, Assistant Vice President, Community Impact, United Way of Massachusetts Bay & Merrimack Valley.
Mr. Eng said that is an honor to speak in front of this esteemed group and Mayor Holaday.  He said he wanted to speak about economic stability for families.  We have implemented a program in Lynn and Chelsea and received a $3m innovation grant for the work to be done there.  Now we are looking to do the same in Lawrence and are in the planning stages of connecting with United Way partners.  Five years ago the United Way of Mass Bay and Merrimack Valley merged and the Merrimack Valley allocation has gone from $1m to $1.3m with much of the money raised in Boston.  The purpose is to advance family financial stability through home ownership, personal savings accounts, continued education by increasing income through workforce development, credit repair and accessing public and employer benefits; build savings and gain and sustain assets.
Mr. Eng said that they bring multiple supports to areas having done so in San Francisco, Baltimore and other regions of the country with the goal of cutting in half the number of low income working families who are financially unstable and spending more than 40% of their income on housing costs.  
An overview of the center includes core elements such as bundling and sequencing of services; multi-year commitment to serving clients; one stop center approach; focusing on low-income residents and locating data-driven services in the community.  He referenced a sample family bundling chart in a hand-out that was distributed. 
He said that they have selected Lawrence Community Works in Lawrence to partner with them and scheduled a Fall 2012 opening at Union Crossing.  New financial coaching and center management staff has been hired and an employee training program is in progress.  They are seeking funding from individuals and private donors and this is just the beginning of the plan.   He said that he will be in further communication to design a concrete workforce development strategy.

Joe Bevilacqua mentioned that this Center will serve the region and not just the Lawrence and Mr. Eng mentioned their partners at Community Action and the link with 211 for information on health and human services for families.
Joe said the Mr. Eng will be around after the meeting for questions.  He then said that he would like to recognize Mr. Fred Carberry who served as WIB Executive Director and then Title I Administrator and is now going into retirement thanking him for his services.  Fred said that he appreciated Joe’s leadership on the board and enjoyed working with the board and staff.

7.
Adjournment

Having no further business George Noel made a motion to adjourn and Fred Carberry  seconded the motion.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Mary Kivell
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